
MINUTES OF THE VAN BUREN COUNTY COMMISSION

VAN BUREN COUNTY, TENNESSEE

The Van Buren County Commission met in a Regular Meeting on Tuesday April 20, 2021 at 6:00

p.m. at the Van Buren County Administrative Facility & Justice Center. The following action was

taken as recorded in Minute Book, “S”.  

Call to Order

Chairman Joey Grissom called the Meeting to Order.  (This Meeting was conducted through

Zoom due to Covid-19) 

Mayor Greg Wilson led us in prayer.

Roll Call

Member present: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, Bill  Mosley, Mickey Robinson,

Henry Seamons, and Brian Simmons. William Maxwell and Michael Woodlee through Zoom.

Robert Van Winkle was absent.

Also present: Standing in for County Attorney Howard Upchurch was Stacey Farmer, Mayor

Greg Wilson, and County Clerk Lisa Rigsby. 

Approval of March 16, 2021 Meeting Minutes

Mickey  Robinson made a motion,  second by Bill  Mosley to  approve  the Minutes  from the

March 16, 2021 Meeting. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed.

Committee A Report

Committee A

March 31, 2021
Roll Call: 

Members present: David Chandler, Henry Seamons, Mickey Robinson, Robert Van Winkle and

Will  Maxwell.  Also, Mayor Greg Wilson, Finance Director Jessica Grissom, Property Assessor

Darlene Hale, Road Supervisor Randy Oakes and EMS Director Tiwanna Bricker.

(This meeting was conducted through conference call due to Covid-19)

Credit Card Approval for Road Department

Road Supervisor Randy Oakes presented a request for the County to allow his Department to

acquire a Credit card for purchase of supplies for his Department. 

Motion was made by Mr. Robinson to approve for Commission review, seconded by Mr. Van
Winkle.  All Voted Yes. 

Line item creation in the Road Department budget for sale of surplus equipment. 

Creation of line 131-44530 Sale of Equipment and Line 131-44145 Sale of Recycled Material.  

Mr. Robinson made motion to send to full Commission seconded by Mr. Chandler, all Voted

Yes.   



Reappraisal information presented by the Property Assessor’s Office 

Ms.  Hale  presented  the  committee  with  information  on  the  certified  tax  rate  from  the

Reappraisal and the process involved in reaching the certified tax rate. No action needed at this

time. 

Ems Update 

Backed patient charges have started to show up slowly we are now getting the TennCare rate

adjustment however we have not received back pay from the original effective date. No other

action needed.

 

Barrett Group Update  

Ms. Barrett addressed the committee about the service we had contracted with her for an

explanation  of  her  preliminary  findings  was  presented  and  attached.  She  recommended

approval  of a Resolution to allow the County to hold any unclaimed Property in the County

coffers after the state required redemption period. This would allow the County to gain any

interest on the monies held until it is claimed by the rightful owner. 

Motion to  approve  for  Commission  approval  was  made by Mr.  Seamons  seconded By  Mr.

Chandler, all Voted yes. 

Solid Waste Private Hauler Fee     

Motion was made by Mr. Chandler to implement a $.05 per Lb. charge on Commercial Haulers

for  dumping  at  the  County  Convenience  Center  effective  June  1,  2021,  Seconded  by  Mr.

Seamons. All voted Yes.

Recording the entire 2020/2021 budget into the minutes of the County Court    

A portion of the 2020/2021 County budget was omitted from the official documented minutes

from the meeting when it was voted on by the Commission. This is to recognize that the entire

budget was recorded into the minutes for audit.

 

Motion was made by Mr. Chandler to record the entire 2020-21 budget into the minutes of the

County Court. Seconded by Mr. Seamons, all Voted Yes. 

Budget Amendment

Motion Mr. Chandler to approve Budget amendment Resolution as presented. Seconded by Mr.

Van Winkle, all voted Yes.

  

Contract Adjustment 

The lease of the Solid Waste truck was executed one month later than anticipated and incurred

an increased cost of $162.00 per month. No need for a budget amendment the missed month

will cover this difference.

Adjourn

Motion was made by Mr. Robinson to adjourn and seconded by Mr. Chandler.

(The following is all the attachments that were received from Committee A, concerning the 

Meeting)

 



 











































Committee A Chairman William Maxwell brought forward action that needs to be taken by 

the Full Commission from the March 31, 2021 Meeting.

Credit Card Approval for Road Department

Road Supervisor Randy Oakes presented a request for the County to allow his Department to

acquire a credit card for purchase of supplies for his Department. William Maxwell  made a

motion, second by Mickey Robinson to approve that request with a $2000.00 limit.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes votes. Motion passed. Letter as following:





Line item creation in the Road Department budget for sale of surplus equipment

A creation of  lines  items for  the Highway Department for  surplus  equipment  was needed.

William Maxwell made a motion, second by Henry Seamons to create line 131-44530 sale of

equipment and second line 131-44145 sale of recycled material.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes votes. Motion passed. 

Barrett Group Update

Ms. Barrett addressed the Committee about the service the County had contracted with her for

an explanation of her preliminary findings was presented. She recommended approval  of  a

Resolution to allow the County to hold any unclaimed Property in the County coffers after the

State required redemption period. This would allow the County to gain any interest on the

monies held until it is claimed by the rightful owner. William Maxwell made a motion, second

by David Chandler to approve this Resolution. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes votes. Motion passed. Resolution as following:



RESOLUTION NO. 446

WHEREAS, Tennessee Code Annotated, Sections 66-29-102 and 66-29-121 provide that

a County may request payment for the unclaimed balance of funds reported and remitted by or

on behalf of that County and its agencies if it exceeds one hundred dollars ($100.00), less a

proportionate share of the cost of administering the program; and

WHEREAS,  Van  Buren  County  meets  all  of  the  requirements  of  Tennessee  Code

Annotated, Sections 66-29-101 et seq. and accepts liability for future claims against accounts

represented in funds paid to it and agrees to submit an annual report of claims received on

these accounts to the State Treasurer; and, 

WHEREAS, it is agreed that this County will retain a sufficient amount to insure prompt

payment of allowed claims without deduction for Administrative cost or service charges and

that the balance of funds will be deposited in this County’s General Fund; 

NOW,  THEREFORE,  BE  IT  RESOLVED that  the  County  legislative  body  of  Van  Buren

County requests the State Treasurer to pay the unclaimed balance of funds remitted for prior

year’s reported to it in accordance with the provisions of Tennessee Code Annotated, Section

66-29-121.  A  list  of  remittances  made  by  or  on  behalf  of  this  County  and  its  agencies  is

attached. 

Adopted this  20th day of  April,  2021,  by the County Legislative body of  Van Buren County,

Tennessee.

 ____________________________________ ___________________________________

County Mayor Greg Wilson County Clerk Lisa Rigsby



Solid Waste Private Hauler Fee

It was discussed in Committee A Meeting to implement a $.05 per lb. charge on commercial

Haulers for dumping at the County Convenience Center effective June 1, 2021. David Chandler

made a motion, second by Bill Mosley to table this matter till next month.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes votes. Motion passed. 

Recording the entire 2020/2021 County budget into the Minutes of the County Court

A portion of the 2020/2021 County budget was omitted from the official documented Minutes

from the Meeting when it was voted on by the Commission. William Maxwell made a motion,

second  by  Henry  Seamons  to  approve  the  omitted  budget  into  the  official  documented

Minutes. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes votes. Motion passed. Budget as following:





































































































Budget Amendments General Fund 101

William Maxwell  read off all  the Budget  Amendments from the General  Fund and made a

motion to approve the Budget Amendment Resolutions, second by Mickey Robinson. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed. Resolution’s as following: 







Committee B Report

Committee B meeting
March 31, 2021

Members present:   Bill, Michael, Terry, Brian.  
Absent: Joey
Also Present was Mayor Wilson, and Road Superintendent Randy Oakes 

Surplus   Randy Oaks approached committee B about surplusing a list of trucks and equipment
that was no longer in service. After discussion, a motion was made by Bill seconded by Terry to
take to full commission for approval. Roll call vote found all members in favor.

Adoption of road on Bone Cave Mountain     Bill brought to the committee that a name change
had been requested for a road in Bone Cave area. After discussion with Road Superintendent
Randy Oakes it was found that the road in question had been left off the county road map when
map was  updated last  time.  Randy  told  the committee that  the  road meet  all  the  County
requirements  for  a  County  road.   After  discussion  the Committee decided that  the County
would have to re-adopt the road and then the name could be changed.  Motion was made by
Bill and seconded by Terry to take to the full commission. Roll call vote everyone was in favor.

Masonic Lodge update   The county commission had voted to let UCHRA use the Masonic
Lodge for a low income daycare / preschool however they did not receive the grant to do it.
However they will apply again in August. Committee B after discussion decided that it would be
best to wait till August and see if they receive the grant at that time and take no action till then.

Senior Center Van   Recently the Mayor and Chairman of Committee B received an email from
the American Legion asking us to sell or donate the Senior Centers Van.  The Van did come up in
discussion to possibly put on the market to sale last fall however this died in committee B and
the Van is not for sale and will not be. The senior center will begin using the van as soon as the
covid restrictions are lifted. 

We also got an updated from the Mayor on the new 4-H offices. They are scheduled to be open
around June 1st.  They will  be holding an open house soon. We would like to encourage all
citizens of Van Buren County to attend if possible. 

With no other business Motion to adjourn was made by Terry, second by Bill all voted in favor.

 _____________________________________________________________________________



Committee B Chairman Brian Simmons brought forward action that needs to be taken by the 

Full Commission from the March 31, 2021 Meeting.

Surplus trucks and equipment from the Highway Department

Road Supervisor Randy Oakes approached Committee B for approval to surplus some trucks

and equipment that is no longer in service at the Highway Department. Brian Simmons made a

motion, second by David Chandler to allow Mr. Oakes to surplus these vehicles.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed. 

Adoption of Road on Bone Cave Mountain

Commissioner Bill Mosley brought to the Committee that a request had been made for a name

change for a Road in the Bone Cave area. After discussion with Road Superintendent Randy

Oakes it was found that the road in question had been left off the new County Road map by

error.  Mr.  Oakes  told the Committee that  the road met all  the County  requirements  for  a

County Road.  The Road in question was Beech Cove Road.  Brian Simmons made a motion,

second by Bill Mosley to re-adopt Beech Cove Road as a County Road. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed. 

Beech Cove Road changed to Dan Dotson Road

Brian Simmons made a motion, second by Bill Mosley to allow a name change on Beech Cove

Road to the Dan Dodson Road.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed. 



Proclamation 811 Safe Digging Month for the Record:

APRIL IS SAFE DIGGING MONTH PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS,  each year  the  underground  utility  infrastructure  of  Van  Buren County  is

jeopardized through unintended damage by those who fail to contact 811 to have underground

lines located prior to digging, resulting in undesired consequences such as service interruption,

damage to the environment, and personal injury or even death; and

WHEREAS, Tennessee 811 and its nearly 600 member utilities promote the “Call before

You Dig” number, 811, in an effort to reduce these damages; and

WHEREAS, designated  by  the  FCC  in  2005,  811  provides  potential  excavators  and

homeowners a simple number to reach their one call center to request utility line locations at

the intended dig site; and

WHEREAS, through education of safe digging practices, excavators and homeowners can

save time and money and help keep our nation safe and connected by making a simple contact

to 811 in advance of any digging project, waiting the required amount of time, respecting the

marked lines by maintaining a visual definition throughout the course of the excavation, and

digging with care around the marks; and

WHEREAS, safe digging is a shared responsibility – to know what’s below contact 811

before you dig;

NOW, THEREFORE, I,  Greg Wilson,  County Mayor, do hereby proclaim the month of

April 2021 as Safe Digging Month in Van Buren County and encourage all Citizens to join me in

this worthy observance.

 __________________________________________

Mayor Greg Wilson

Old Business



Priority Waste Service

In February the bid was tabled with Priority Waste Service for the Purchase of the old BDS

Property on 326 Pine Grove Road. This property includes 2 parcels for a total of 15.85 acres of

land, including buildings and equipment on premises. Tentatively this Waste Service asked for

this to be tabled but contacted Mayor Wilson two weeks ago and is now ready to purchase for

the Bid price of $200,000.00. (Priority Waste Service was the only bid received on this property)

Chairman  Joey  Grissom  asked  if  anyone  had  any  questions.  Commissioner  David  Chandler

asked, “What assurance do we have that they will do something with the Property?” Mayor

Wilson explained, “He could not answer that for them, to his understanding they want to put a

transfer station there.”  Commissioner Bill Mosley spoke up and said, “To sell it for $200,000.00

with a stipulation that says that $100,000.00 goes to the School System for our debt and the

other $100,000.00 goes to a Rainy Day Fund.”  The Inn at Fall Creek Falls State Park is in the

process of rebuilding so the State has agreed to a set amount to give to the County for the

reimbursement of Hotel/Motel tax and the School System receives a portion of this occupancy

tax. This is what Mr. Mosley is referring to as the Debt to the School System.  Commissioner

Henry Seamons asked, “Do we have any assurance that the $100,000.00 that goes to the School

doesn’t go to Maintenance of Effort?” After much discussion on this matter, Brian Simmons

made a motion, second by Bill Mosley to sell the Property for $200,000.00, the School System

gets $100,000.000 and the other $100,000.00 goes into a Rainy Day Fund and the $100,000.00

that the School gets we will need the Board of Education to go ahead and vote that it is not a

Maintenance of Effort and that the $100,000.00 would clear what we would owe the School

System.

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, and Brian Simmons voted yes. Michael Woodlee voted no. 8-Yes

votes 1-No vote. No changes to any yes vote. Motion passed. Priority Waste letter as following:



New Business

Budget Amendment Sheriff’s Department Fund 101

There is a Budget Amendment that needs approval for the Sheriff’s Department. 



William Maxwell made a motion, second by David Chandler to approve this Budget Amendment

Resolution as presented. Upon roll  call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William

Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee

voted yes. No changes to any yes vote. Motion passed.  



Van Buren County Historical and Heritage Museum Board

Chairman Sue Bailey from the Historical and Heritage Museum Board sent a request to the Full

Commission to Change the number of Museum Board Members from seven to eight. David

Chandler  made a motion, second by Mickey Robinson to change the Board members from

seven to eight. 

Upon roll call: David Chandler, Joey Grissom, Terry Hickey, William Maxwell, Bill Mosley, Mickey

Robinson, Henry Seamons, Brian Simmons and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any

yes vote. Motion passed. 

Henry Seamons made a motion, second by Bill Mosley to approve these people to the Historical

and Heritage Museum Board. New members as following: David Chandler, Billie Grove, and

Dylan Simmons.

Upon roll  call:  Joey  Grissom,  Terry  Hickey,  William Maxwell,  Bill  Mosley,  Mickey  Robinson,

Henry  Seamons,  and  Michael  Woodlee  voted  yes.  David  Chandler  and  Brian  Simmons

abstained. 7-Yes votes, 2-adstained. Motion passed.

Adjournment

Mickey Robinson made a motion, second by Bill Mosley to adjourn. All agreed by voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 7:20 p.m. 

 ______________________________________ ____________________________________

Chairman Joey Grissom County Clerk Lisa Rigsby


